COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL

At the monthly meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 25th February 2003 there were present: -

Councillors     Mrs. J. A. Marrott, Deputy Mayor





Mrs. M. S. Cox





C. T. Elsmore





C. Lusty

                                                P. A. Morgan

                                                Miss. M. J. Shallcross


                                    G. Sindrey



County Councillor P. Chamberlain



Gloucestershire Constabulary Acting Inspector C. Thorley

             P. C. Rob Dix

APOLOGIES for absence were received from Councillors A. M. Lacey, M. S. Morgan, M. T. Weston, Mrs. G. A. Camp, Dr. J. J. Camp and C. P. Kay.

The Deputy Mayor Mrs. J. A. Marrott took the chair and welcomed everyone to the meeting.  A special welcome was extended to Acting Inspector C. Thorley.

P. C. Rob Dix gave the following crime figures for the month: -

Violence against a person
11


Other theft and handling
13

Robbery 


1


Forgery and Fraud

6

Burglary dwelling

4


Criminal damage

14

Burglary non-dwelling
3


Drug Trafficking 

1

Theft from a motor vehicle
3


Theft of a motor vehicle
4

P.C. Dix circulated a copy of the standard letter that has been sent to some 15 owners of cars who persistently park outside St. Johns School in contravention of the double yellow or zigzag lines.

Councillor C. Lusty informed members that it had been reported that 1 in 5 calls to Crimestoppers were missed.  The Deputy Mayor stated that Crimestoppers is a charity run organisation and does not fall within the remit of the Police.

Councillor P. Morgan stated that whilst he accepted the need for additional Police at the Royal Houses in the County he felt that this was a suitable case for the MP to lever additional funding for the area.

P.C. Dix replied that this service is in fact paid for by a special arrangement with Central Government.

Councillor G. Sindrey commended Acting Inspector C. Thorley for having “made his presence known” in the area already but it was felt that the call-handling centre was continuing to be a problem.

C. Thorley replied that the issues are being addressed.  It was accepted that local knowledge was an absolute necessity and measures were being taken to provide operators who had knowledge of the areas they were dealing with.

The Deputy Mayor read out the letter that had been received from C. Thorley (4.4) regarding the policing of Coleford from 10pm – 2am on Friday and Saturday nights.

The Acting Inspector stated however that it would not be possible to sustain these measures on a permanent basis.

Discussion took place regarding incidents on the following weekend (Deputy Mayor Mrs. J. A. Marrott declared a personal interest).  The question of response to alarms sounding for long periods of time was raised.  The members were advised by the Police that the keyholder system has not been kept up-to-date (by an external company) as it should have been and this in itself has had repercussions.

Finally P. C. Dix advised members that a recruitment drive to encourage members of the public to volunteer their services as Special Constables was actively underway.  Councillor M. Cox informed P. C. Dix that the Town Council newsletter is about to be delivered to all householders in the parish and this includes the write up from P. C. Dix asking for more people to volunteer.

MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES NOT SHOWN ON THE AGENDA

217(a) COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL NEWSLETTER – UPDATE

Councillor G. Sindrey circulated the printed copy of the newsletter.  Appreciation was extended by all members to Councillor M. Cox who had produced the centre map of the parish and had edited the draft documents.  The 2nd Coleford Guide Company will begin delivering the leaflets at the weekend.

Members expressed their gratitude to the Girl Guides for agreeing to deliver the newsletters.

Councillor M. Cox advised members that she had made enquiries at the college and there was not a copyright issue regarding the mosaics.

The members thanked all those who had prepared the leaflet and contributed towards it in any way.

Resolved: Members agreed to invite the Girl Guides to the Town Council Chamber and to provide refreshments as a token of appreciation.  The Clerk was instructed to write a letter of thanks and advise them of the Councils intention.

217(b) FOREST ENTERPRISE – CHURCH WALK, BROADWELL

            The Clerk informed members that the Forest Warden Mr. Bullock had agreed to 

obtain costings to provide a more permanent solution.

217(c) F.O.D.D.C. ROAD CLOSURE APPROVAL

            The street closure order has been issued for Monday 21st April 07.00 to 18.00 

            hours.


POLICING IN COLEFORD (This item was dealt with under Police Report) 

217(d) G.C.C. BUS SERVICES IN THE FOREST OF DEAN

The letter received from Mrs. Karen Jackson, Co-ordinator, Public Transport Integrated Transport Unit confirmed that Natasha Reeves the Promotions and Publicity member of staff is dealing with the timetables for the new routes and they will be available shortly.

Members agreed to move items 5.1 and 5.2 until later in the meeting.

218.
P. J. & P. D. ADAMS – EXTENSION OF LANDSCAPING IN  

            STEPBRIDGE

Following a number of complaints regarding the ball games played on the public open space, the Clerk had requested an estimate to extend the landscaping area in the hope that it would alleviate the problems experienced by residents.  The total cost given was £622.75.  In light of the new Section 106 agreement and the awaited commuted sum members decided to consider the option to extend the landscaping as part of the overall scheme to develop the open space and play area.

Resolved: Put on agenda for consideration at next meeting.  Write to resident to explain the additional landscaping may be considered as part of a wider scheme when/if funds become available. 

219.
G.C.C. CHANGES TO RUNNING TIMES

Mr. Bill Carr, Rural Transport Planner had written to advise members of changes to certain route as a result of a recent survey.  The changes were only minor and the majority of the new services are already operating well.

220.
FRIENDS OF THE FOREST – F.O.D. SPECIAL STATUS

Much discussion took place regarding the Special Status for the Forest of Dean.  Members declined the invitation to sign the petition in favour of AONB Status.

The Councils considered opinion is that whilst the value of AONB Status for the ecological aspects can be seen, the economic and cultural aspects are equally valuable and Councillors are concerned that AONB Status would not help that to be conserved.

Quote: - “Sustainable development should meet the needs of the present without compromising the needs of future generations” (BRUNTLAND)

The Council feels that the need for jobs and the quality of life in the Forest has to be addressed as well as its natural beauty.

It is the Councils continued belief that a “Special Status” should be identified and apply.

Resolved: The Clerk was instructed to write to the Secretary of Friends of the Forest Mr. Colin Evers with above response cc to Diana Organ MP and Val Kirby, Countryside Agency.

221.
WYEDEAN RALLY

Councillor M. Weston had asked the Clerk to convey his concerns regarding the amount of litter that had been left on the verges and in the Forest following the recent Wyedean Rally.  He particularly requested that enquiries be made regarding whose remit the clean up operation fell under and ultimately who paid for it.

Members reiterated at this point that the litter picking contractors in the parish continue to provide an excellent service.  Litter left further into the Forest would of course come under the remit of Forest Enterprise.

Resolved: Members instructed the Clerk to make the necessary enquiries and report back.

222.
F.O.D.D.C. – F.O.D. PARTNERSHIP CONFERENCE REPORT


The Clerk advised members that the report is available in the office.

223.
F.O.D.D.C. – STANDARDS COMMITTEE DISPENSATION FOR TRUSTEES OF VILLAGE HALLS

The letter from the District Council solicitor did not clarify exactly if it referred to trustees of village halls only, as it stated village halls etc.

Members queried if the Buchanan Recreation Grounds and/or the King George V Playing Field qualified and asked for further clarification.

Resolved: The Clerk to obtain further clarification from the District Solicitor.

224.
F.O.D.D.C. –DRAFT SECTION 106 – LAND OFF STATION ROAD

Members were asked by the Clerk if Mr. Jim Warry should examine the document.  Members agreed that the document would have been drawn up by the District Council solicitor or examined by the District Council solicitor and it was not necessary to have it examined by Mr. Jim Warry.

Resolved: Reply to District Council, agreement satisfactory and acceptable.

225.
PLANS

The minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on Wednesday 12th February having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record and the recommendations agreed accordingly.  

Applicant


Proposals


Recommendations

DF12528 (P167/03)

Loft conversion including dormer
No objections.

The Hollies,


window and use of outhouse as a

Buckstone Close,


private car garage involving the

Mile End,


construction of a pitched roof.

Coleford.

DF6011/L (P182/03)

Outline application for the 
Objection – Original application

White House Farm,

erection of two dwellings.

1985. Sewerage and storm water

Coalway Farm,


(Renewal of consent).

provision no longer adequate.

Coleford.






NB Note address is totally wrong









on cover sheet and correspondence









from planning consultancy.

DF3807/4/K//ADV (P183/03)
Erection of twenty non-

Town Council request reduction in

Plot 2,



illuminated advertising panels
number.  Incongruous to 

Forest of Dean Business Estate,
attached to existing boundary
surroundings.

Stepbridge Road,


fence panels.

Coleford.

DF9502/B (P187/03)

Change of use of premises from
Members request confirmation of 

3, Foundry Houses,

residential to part residential/part
all land to be used or appropriate 

Old Road,


taxi hire business.  (Renewal of
legal document to be drawn up.

Coalway.


Consent).

CORRESPONDENCE

226.
ROYAL FOREST OF DEAN BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION


The letter received from the Association outlined the services they provide for their members and asked Councillors to consider each time a decision has to be made the consequences on local businesses.


Resolved: Members instructed the Clerk to reply to the association thanking them for their letter and assuring them that consideration is given to matters affecting local businesses whenever decisions are made.

227.
F.O.D.D.C. – A GUIDE TO ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH ENFORCEMENT AND PROSECUTION


Mr. Paul Symonds had forwarded a copy of the leaflet outlining the Enforcement Policy adopted by the District Council Executive Committee on 30th January 2003.

228.
BROADWELL AFC – NOTIFICATION OF DECISION NOT TO RENEW LICENCE


The Clerk read out a letter received from the Chairman Mr. S. K. Turner.


Resolved: The Clerk was instructed to place this item on the agenda for the King George V meeting to be held on 20th April.

229.
F.O.D.D.C. – CEMETERY BEST VALUE REVIEW


Mr. Amir Razvi had replied that the review report will be presented to the Scrutiny Committee in June following which a copy will be forwarded to the Town Council.

230.
MRS. A. HART – LETTER OF COMPLAINT – CYCLE PATH COLEFORD – MILKWALL


Mrs. Hart had written asking for the Town Council to support her complaint regarding the condition of the cycle path.


Resolved: Members supported the comments made in Mrs. Harts letter and instructed the Clerk to write to the District Council requesting some action.

231.
F.O.D.D.C. – ARTS STRATEGY (DRAFT II)


The Clerk advised members that the document is available in the office for their perusal.

232.
COLEFORD CHRISTMAS LIGHTS COMMITTEE


A request had been received from the Christmas Lights Committee for permission to place a plaque on or around the Clock Tower to commemorate the contributions to the town by the late Mr. John Hamel.  In particular his efforts over the years to provide the people of Coleford with one of the best Christmas light displays in the County.  Also his contribution as a member of the Chamber of Trade, Town Council and Coleford Cricket Club.


Members were unanimous in their praise and respect for all the work John Hamel had undertaken over the years.


Resolved: The Town Council to purchase a further Holly tree to be planted in the centre.  Permission granted for a bronze plaque (to compliment those already in the town centre) to be placed on the wall at the base of the Clock Tower steps (wording of the plaque to be mutually agreed with the Christmas Lights Committee).

233.
RECONSTITUTION OF OFFICE SUB-COMMITTEE


It was accepted that the Office Sub-Committee should be made up of Councillors who intended to stand for re election in the May elections.


Resolved: 

The Office Sub-Committee is now made up as follows: -


A. M. Lacey, Mayor


J. A. Marrott, Deputy Mayor


C. T. Elsmore


C. Lusty


M. T. Weston (subject to his approval)

234.  
SHORTLISTING PROCEDURE


The Clerk confirmed that following advice from Mr. R. Belliss GAPTC it was acceptable for the shortlisting, interviewing and appointment of a new clerk to be conducted by the Office Sub-Committee following approval of full Council.


Resolved: Full Council approval given to Office Sub-Committee to shortlist, interview and appoint new clerk.


References and a police check must be carried out for successful candidate during the probationary period.

235.
RECOMPENSE FOR OFFICE COVER DURING CLERKS ABSENCE


Councillor P. Morgan took this opportunity to reiterate the Councils gratitude to both the administration assistant and the Deputy Mayor for their effort in ensuring the office continued operating as normal during the Clerks recent absence.  All members agreed that enquiries into some form of recompense should be made although it was accepted that in the case of the Deputy Mayor it may not be possible due to legal constraints.


Resolved: The Clerk was instructed to make the necessary enquiries.

236.
MEMBERS REPORTS


Councillor C. Lusty provided a copy of the CAB business plan presentation.  He stated that it was disappointing to know many parishes still did not contribute towards the CAB income arrangements.


At a recent discussion meeting of the Angus Buchanan Committee it was disclosed that the cost to provide the new safety surfaces had fallen.


Councillor Margaret Shallcross had attended the Joint Liaison meeting for Five Acres Leisure Centre.  Unfortunately due to illness and other commitments there were insufficient members in attendance to conduct the meeting.


Deputy Mayor J. Marrott for Councillor M. Cox (who had left at 7.50pm)


Coleford Partnership


Steering Group and Theme Groups


The system is now set up and working, with one rep from each theme group on the steering group plus chair.   J. Marrott is administering for the steering group.


Community Agent 


The post has been advertised and interviews will be conducted in the next fortnight.  The appointee will be working closely with the theme groups to aid their research and admin and to co-ordinate the groups with each other and the steering group.


Projects 


The one mural has been started, but there is a hold-up on the Mushet Walk mural.  Most of  The Coleford Guide has been set, and will be printed soon.  The start date is 5th April.  There will be a launch in the town on the Saturday to give emphasis.


Appointment of consultants


Received a quote from Hannah Reynolds Associates for specific work to be undertaken – devising a framework for projects to be matched against and which relates to the brokerage table, writing the community strategic plan from Partnership input.  Some further details to be investigated.


Deputy Mayor J. Marrott had recently attended a seminar at the University of Gloucestershire to discuss the Gloucestershire Economic Strategy.  Many issues had been discussed including the perceived negativity about the FOD of foresters themselves.  The possibility of a new railway station between Gloucester and Cheltenham and Cheltenham seeking City Status.


The Deputy Mayor informed members that a National Seminar on Quality Parish Status is to be held in London on 18th March.  It was agreed that the Clerk should request a regional seminar through Mr. Richard Belliss Secretary to GAPTC alternatively a summary to be produced from the London Seminar and the information forwarded to parishes.

237.
ACCOUNTS

1901 npower – office






64.71

1902 npower – Cemetery





  9.11

1903 FODDC – Hers Scheme




        6000.00

1904 FOD & Wye Valley Review (Cancelled) C.P.

          199.34

1905 C Wilkins salary and cleaning



          530.53

1906 S Pritchard salary




        1192.71

1907 Inland Revenue





          463.53

1908 GCC Pensions





          412.96

1909 FOD & Wye Valley Review (Grasscutting Contract)
          114.68

1910 Glos Media (Grasscutting Contract)


          116.38

1911 OfficeStar Group – computer cartridge



28.18

1912 GAMH (Chairmans Allowance)



15.00

1913 Shane Ball Garden Services



          193.67

1914 Petty Cash






50.00

1915 J Marrott – travelling expenses




20.75

1916 E Heal & Sons Donation Account – Chairmans Allowance
50.00

1917 Glos Media (Recruitment Ad)


                      112.80


1918 Domino Blinds New Door Blind



66.98


INCOME

Higher Interest Account


10/2/03 Gross Credit Interest




          245.81

            27/2/03 Norwich Union





12.13

Current Account

06/02/03 Christmas Lights – Chamber of Trade

          204.58

19/02/03 Plot Purchase (Brown)



          118.00

27/02/03 Ernest Heal & Sons – Hamel



96.00 




There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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